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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

September 21, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 21, 2011 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – Mitch Lewis Re: Timber Intent (Agenda item #11) – Bradley Tucker's timber intent, tax map 10, lot 39. Mr. Lewis stated he wanted to be sure that the logging operation is required to be bonded to repair the road. Chair Nickerson informed Mr. Lewis that he visited the site today and the Town will not ask for a bond, DPW Director Thayer agrees. Chair Nickerson stated the Town does not have a policy for Class VI roads but they usually repair the road. Mr. Lewis stated the logger cleared brush and cut trees on his property without permission. Chair Nickerson replied the brush & trees are in the right of way and they have parked there trucks there too. Chair Nickerson stated he is sure they will leave Mr. Lewis' driveway in a better condition than it is now. Mr. Lewis noted he has spent a lot of time & money fixing the class V section of Shute Hill and does not want to spend any more money.  Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Lewis to get together with Steve Johnston and keep in touch with the Selectmen’s Office. 







2.0 Bid Policy change, lowering to $3K from $5K – Selectman Giunta made a motion to lower the bid policy requirement to $3K from $5K with 3 or more written estimates. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  








  

   



3.0 Department Updates








   3.1
Recreation Department – Juliana Lonergan – Director Lonergan reported that before & after school numbers have increased with increase to the aftercare price by one dollar but they only pay if they come in. Director Lonergan noted Dolly Elliott is doing an excellent job, the basketball hoops are up and the fence is up and painted. Director Lonergan stated Puffy’s Welding is fixing the soccer goals and the Lakes Region Community Service volunteers will be sanding & painting, once welded. Soccer & Field Hockey are going great. Men’s basketball (over 18) starts next Monday. Director Lonergan informed the Board that the Halloween Party is schedule for 10/29/11 from 3-5 pm at the Sanbornton Central School. Director Lonergan noted the Towns Park’s parking lot was fixed by the DPW crew and will probably be graded soon. 


  3.2 Fire Department – Fire Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter provided the Board with a call volume report for the month of August and the BOS reviewed. Chief Dexter stated the hurricane did not hit the Town as hard as some parts of New England but we had some prolonged power outages and there was not much the department could do but keep in touch with residents. Chief Dexter informed the Board that the bid requests for the ambulance was sent out and he only received one reply from PL Customs (Wilton, ME). Chief Dexter stated the firefighters like the specifications, it is like the other ambulance with the chassis being purchased separately and the box will be built around it. Chair Nickerson asked if the specifications were modified, could more bids be received. Chief Dexter replied he was unsure, no alternate estimates were sent and he was in contact with all three companies to confirm the bids were received. The Board reviewed the bid specifications. Chief Dexter noted the State bid price cannot be beat, $137,370 dollars for the body and $36,825 dollars for the chassis (total $174,195). TA Veloski stated the amount is over what was appropriated by $1,200 dollars. Chief Dexter replied he would check with Ford regarding the pricing. Warranty information was given to the BOS. Chief Dexter informed the Board that Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid is spending $371K to upgrade the database system and will assess each community $12K over a period of 5 years ($2,500 annually) or pay all of it ($12K) in the first year. Chair Nickerson asked TA Veloski & Chief Dexter to check the Town’s contract with Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid.  Chief Dexter noted the annual amount may be decreased, due to the bond process and he would also check with the County Commissioners regarding funding. 

   3.3 Zoning Enforcement Update – Town Planner Ward – TP Ward stated he would not be in attendance next week for the sign ordinance public hearing, due to a prior commitment. TP Ward stated he feels the proposal is reasonable compared to other Towns and the BOS did not have the authority until May of this year to make the changes. Chair Nickerson stated if the sign is new then the property owner should be charged. TP Ward noted if the sign is the same, then no fee would be charged for maintenance or name change. Chair Nickerson asked what would happen with Real Estate signs and TP Ward replied it would be the BOS’s call. Selectman Giunta asked TP Ward to look in to what other Towns do. TP Ward noted that farm stands are fully exempt in the ordinance. Bishop Junkyard – TP Ward reported that himself, the Attorney and an Officer delivered the “Notice of Violation” to the Bishops and confirmed there were indeed violations. TP Ward stated this gives the property owner a deadline to come into compliance, requesting a plan that is reasonable. Giguerre Auto – TP Ward reported Sanbornton & Tilton are working together on a partnership basis because the road frontage is in Tilton. The Tilton PB has agreed to have TP ward look at the whole situation with Attorney Boldt as representation for both Towns. Mark Moore has agreed to submit a new Site Plan Review plan for approval by both Towns. TP Ward informed the BOS that Attorney Boldt is reserved in regards to representing both Towns, in case of any disagreements that may arise during the process and there is a Tilton PB member that has stepped down to represent the property owner (Mr. Moore). Barn – Wadliegh Road – TP Ward referred to an article regarding “Autumn’s End”, which leads him to believe there may be commercial business and there is nothing on file as a place of assembly. TP Ward noted Fire Chief Dexter may have concerns as well. Selectman Ober stated the article was incorrect and the complaints being made are for neighboring property owners, not the owner of the barn. Selectman Ober suggested that TP Ward & Fire Chief Dexter visit the property owners to discuss the matter further. Master Plan – TP Ward reported there has been a lagging on the mapping process with a small expansion of the contract. TP Ward noted he would like to see the white board installed in the Town Office meeting room by 11/3. 









       
   

4.0  Old Business





 



  4.1
Bay and Upper Bay Road -  Chair Nickerson stated Pike Industries is almost down to Collieson Road and things are moving along.     



 
  4.2
Town Beach – TA Veloski stated the project will be started in two weeks.    


    

5.0 Assessing Records – The BOS reviewed and approved the following; A Timber Intent filed by Bradley Tucker for TML#10.039, a Timber Intent filed by Lansing Reinholz for TML#05.005 and a Timber Intent filed by Gary & Cynthia Rose for TML#15.031 & 15.032.                    



  

 

 
 



6.0  New Business    






  
   

  6.1
Liz Merry Re: Local Government Center – TA Veloski stated Liz Merry would like to know how the Town feels about the LGC charging Towns because the issue is still in litigation. The Board will meet with Attorney Boldt to discuss the issue further. 

6.2 Class VI Road Use & Maintenance Policy - TA Veloski requested the Board review and make comments for approval in two weeks.
   

  


   6.3
10 Wheel Dump Truck – Vehicle Specifications – The BOS reviewed.  

   6.4
Advertisement - Town Office Repairs – The (PVC) AZEK board is in the HDC’s standards. Selectman Giunta stated the HDC would also like the awning above the Town Clerk’s door replaced with wood. TA Veloski stated the project is currently at $3,600 dollars plus $100-$200 more for the repairs to the back of the building but will check for funding to replace the awning as well. 


   



  6.5 Police Department Re: Oil Spill – Under advisement.



   6.6 Old Command Car – TA Veloski reported that Rusty’s Towing will take the car to the White Farm at no cost. Selectman Giunta made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign the Title when ready. Selectman Ober seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 




                


    6.7 Notice to Proceed – Bay/Upper Bay – Chair Nickerson signed the notice.

  6.8
Finance Officer – Expenditure Reports – The Board reviewed. 







7.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time. 













8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




            
  8.1 9/14/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, September 14, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of September 14, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




            









           




9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 














10.0  Correspondence - The BOS reviewed.  




        



  
 





11.0 Town Administrator’s Report      




                                   11.1 Cold Storage – TA Veloski stated there is $57K left and DPW Director Thayer has been in contact with CCI. 








   

11.2 Town Policies - Mailboxes & other Structures within the Highway ROW, Non-public sessions and Office Hours – Amendments were reviewed by the BOS. Selectman Giunta made a motion to accept and adopt all of the changes to all three of the above policies. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









12.0 Selectman's Reports 








    12.1 Anonymous Complaint – The Board reviewed the complaint policy, which was agreed upon in 2004 but never voted on by the BOS. Revisit on 10/5/11.



  







 



13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:01 p.m.














14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 28, 2011 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

9/21/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


